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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices on 
Monday 8 November 2010

Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr P E Fleming* (Chairman)


Cllr R E Coombs*
Cllr M Allen*




Cllr J P Corke*

Cllr A B Boom*




Cllr R A Farnham*

Cllr Mrs S A Casson*



Cllr D Foster

Cllr N J Cornwell



Cllr Mrs S Groves*

Cllr J B Taylor*




Cllr P Halse*  **

Cllr M J Teare*




Cllr Mrs V A Howard*

Cllr V C Whitlock*



Cllr Mrs M D Morgan*
In attendance

Cllr P Diviani


Devon County Council
Cllr Mrs M Olive


East Devon District Council

Cllr Ms S Randall Johnson
Devon County Council

The period of prayer was led by Revd Peter Robinson
10/170
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Ash (S); Cllr McGuire (S)
10/171
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Casson – St John Ambulance (P)
Cllr Farnham – Community Complex (P)

Cllr Howard –  Community Complex (P)

Cllr Teare – Community Complex (P)

Cllr Whitlock – Devon County Council (P)

10/172
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held on 13 September 2010
A copy having been circulated, IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Cornwell be added to the list of attendees and the minutes be approved as a correct record and be signed.

10/173
To discuss Devon County Council’s plans for provision and enforcement of on-street parking

Cllr Whitlock referred to the correspondence from Devon County Council which had been circulated to all members. He outlined his concerns regarding the impact of the proposal to introduce parking meters to Honiton High Street and his belief that these proposals constituted a stealth tax on shoppers and were anti-business whilst being pro-supermarket. Members were particularly concerned about the lack of consultation with the Town Council in the light of the locality agenda and the increasing costs of parking which were believed to be dissuading people from shopping in the High Street. They also raised the issue of the need to respect the Royal Market Charter allowing market trading in the High Street for three days of the week. It was agreed that should the proposals go ahead the County Council be approached to release to the Town Council the funding raised so that it could be used to improve local transport.
IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council should actively oppose the changes to on-street parking in the High Street and should invite Cllr Stuart Hughes to a public meeting in the town to discuss the proposals.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

10/174
To receive the police report

PC Atyeo reported there had been 60 recordable offences in the past month, compared with 79 in the previous year. He reported that the Carnival had been successful and there had been a large police presence. The police had also been present at the very successful March for Honour and would be in attendance at both Armistice Day and Remembrance Sunday.
In response to a question, PC Atyeo confirmed that the town would need to train people to Chapter 8 standard in order to effect road closures for Hot Pennies and the Diamond Jubilee; the Clerk confirmed that she had full details of the necessary training.
PC Atyeo advised Members that the recent Spending Review would result in the loss of 700 police and 300 civilian staff over the next four years and that in the first year this would mean the loss of 300 police officers. Recruitment was on hold and some losses would be by natural wastage through retirement but it was very likely that there would be changes in policing in the County.

10/175
To receive reports from County and District Councillors

Cllr Randall Johnson stated how pleased she had been with the success of the March for Honour event in the town, resulting in a large turn out. 
Cllr Randall Johnson advised that she had informed the Clerk and the Deputy Mayor on 20 October of the proposals to on-street car park charging and this had been prior to the official letter from Devon County Council of 26 October. She welcomed the idea of funds coming back to the Town to fund transport systems.

Cllr Randall Johnson asked whether Honiton had an emergency plan; the Mayor advised that this was in hand and being led by Cllr Farnham.

Cllr Diviani advised that it had been shown that the majority of car parking was for half an hour but that there was a need to free up spaces on the High Street. He confirmed that the primary reason for the changes was to effect this turn around but agreed that income raised would be welcomed. 

Cllr Diviani further advised that the County Council would start to know the outcome of the spending review at the beginning of December and would be setting its budget on 24/25 January. 

Cllr Diviani had recently attended a Localism and Planning meeting where it had been confirmed that the need for pre-determination would be abolished and that declarations of interest may move to cover pecuniary interests only. He also advised that all PPSs and PPGs and guidance notes were to be reviewed and put into one document.

Cllr Diviani outlined the move to pass 80% of the business rates on to the District rather than the County Council and stressed the growing importance of the planning authority. In response to a question Cllr Diviani explained the way in which hardship funds could be applied but that these were only available to a certain level and that rateable values were set by the Inland Revenue. Cllr Randall Johnson reminded Members that a top up tax could be levied by town councils to invest in local infrastructure and that this was being considered in a number of towns. 

In response to a question Cllr Randall Johnson advised that the delay in replacing the Honiton librarian who was about to retire did not mean there was any intention to close the library. She would look into why there had been a delay.

Cllrs Diviani & Randall Johnson left the meeting

Cllr Olive reminded Members of the EDDC Information Event taking place at the Knowle the following day. She also urged Members to attend the presentation by North Dorset Council on 9 December. 

Cllr Allen declared a personal interest in the discussion on South Somerset Council

Cllr Olive advised that South Somerset Council had decided it did not wish to discuss further integration with East Devon District Council until after the elections in May and therefore the only joint working would currently be the sharing of the Chief Executive. EDDC was now looking at its budget setting process and had set up a small group to look at this. Members felt that the stopping of the integration would be likely to lead to further cutting back of services and Cllr Olive confirmed that South Somerset had found it was able to go forward with its own budget. In response to a question she agreed to ask how much had been spent on the joint integration process to date and would also raise the question of East Devon taxpayers having paid towards the redundancy payments of the Chief Executive of South Somerset Council. 

Cllr Halse praised Cllr Olive for the work she had done on behalf of Honiton since being elected relatively recently. He advised that she had often spoken up well on behalf of the Town.
Cllr Halse expressed his concern that EDDC’s financial concerns had not been addressed six months ago and that the District Council needed to find £4m. 

10/176
To discuss options regarding the Mayor’s Cadet Scheme with St John Ambulance

Cpl Jake Brunn of Honiton St John Ambulance Cadets made a presentation to the Council asking that the Mayor’s Cadet scheme be extended. Members were reminded that the cadet scheme had only started in 1999 and there were no firm rules although by tradition it had extended only to air cadets and army cadets. It was agreed that the scheme be extended to include a cadet from St John Ambulance and the Clerk was instructed to write and confirm the details.
10/177
Public Question Time
The Clerk advised that a question had been received from the Senior Council as follows :
Would the Town Council join the Senior Council in asking that Devon County Council extend their “Tough Choices” public meetings to include Honiton?

Members agreed that the Town Council should support the Senior Council in this matter.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

10/178
Mayor’s announcements

The Mayor advised that he had attended the training session at EDDC on Observing Delegated Planning Decisions. He had also accompanied Cllr Foster when the army cadets had undertaken the cleaning of the Town’s war memorial. He had attended the Honiton Museum launch of Honiton Pink Day and had been present at the Devon Link Up Parliament Day in Exeter as well as the North Devon Conference on Affordable Rural Housing. The Mayor had taken part in the Honiton Carnival and had been present at both the greeting of and the farewell to the Marines taking part in the March for Honour, joining up with them later at Chard. He had also visited the National Memorial Arboretum at Litchfield Staffordshire to welcome and support Mr Allan Rowe and his runners with the Baton. 
10/179
Councillors’ Questions

The Clerk advised that Cllr Taylor had raised a question.
Cllr Taylor expressed his concern about how the deferment of a decision on the community complex meant that both the Town Council and its partners (particularly EDDC) were in breach of Disability Discrimination Law due to the lack of facilities at the current Town Council premises. 

The Clerk advised that negotiations were continuing with EDDC and it was not known at this time what the outcome would be. She suggested that this matter be re-addressed once a final decision had been made later in the month and this was agreed.
10/180
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 11 October to 1 November 2010

Government

1. Correspondence from Department for Communities and Local Government confirming the council tax freeze in 2011-12 will not apply to town and parish councils

2. Government Opportunities October 2010

3. Government Opportunities Spending Review Briefing Notes x 4

Devon County Council

4. Devon In Touch October 2010

5. Waste Core Strategy Bulletin September 2010  

6. Consultation on future minerals extraction

7. Notification of road closure 31 January – 2 February 2011 in Ottery Moor Lane

East Devon District Council

8. The Knowledge issues 21,22,23
9. Annual Report to Tenants October 2010 produced by the Housing & Social Inclusion Service
10. Notification of road closure for Remembrance service 11 November
11. Notification of road closure for Remembrance service 14 November
12. Advice on key points affecting local councils from the Comprehensive Spending Review
Meetings

13. Agenda and papers for Executive Board 3 November

14. Agenda and papers for Service Delivery and Performance Overview and Scrutiny Committee 27 October

15. Agenda and papers for Joint Integration Committee 28 October

Other

16. NALC briefing paper on the Comprehensive Spending Review including notification of the increase in interest rates on Public Works Loan Board loans to 1% above UK government gilts

17. Authority Matters – Devon & Cornwall Police – October 2010

18. Agenda and papers for Honiton Local Action Group meeting 21 October

19. Everyone’s Tomorrow October 2010 – newsletter of Senior Council for Devon

20. LCAS bulletin including Insurer’s advice on the implications of taking on responsibility for aspects of winter maintenance

21. Correspondence between a resident and Neil Parish MP regarding Honiton Post Office

22. Guidance note from Commission for Rural Communities – Service delegations to parish and town councils

23. Minutes of DALC Larger Councils Sub Committee meeting held 14 October

24. Letter of acknowledgement from Chairman of NHS Devon

25. 2020 Public Services Trust – From Social Security to Social Productivity : a vision for 2020 Public Services

26. Notification from Society for Local Council Clerks that Local Government Minister, Grant Shapps, is planning to allow parish and town councils to use modern banking methods

27. Correspondence with a resident regarding a complaint of anti social behaviour

28. Correspondence from University of Plymouth inviting the Council to participate in a questionnaire on Localism in the South West
The Clerk drew Members’ attention to item 16 and the increase in interest rates at the Public Works Loan Board as a result of the Comprehensive Spending Review. 

Members noted under item 1 that the Town Council precept would not be subject to the council tax freeze and expressed their concern that the Town Council would be pressured into undertaking additional services with no funding from either the County or District Council.

Late Correspondence 2-8 November  2010
Government

a) Department for Business Innovation and Skills – Healthy High Street? A healthcheck for high streets and town centres

b) Department of Health – The Big Society and Social Care – social care priorities for the government

Devon County Council

c) Road closure notice Saturday 11 December re Honiton Christmas Carnival

East Devon District Council

d) Agenda and papers for meeting of Overview/Scruttiny – Economy Committee 11 November

e) The Knowledge Issue 24

f) Road closure notice 11 November re Remembrance Day Service

g) Road closure notice 14 November re Remembrance Day Service

h) Invitation to a presentation by North Dorset District Council on 9  December at Knowle on their experiences over the past five years in making substantial savings through working, and exchanging services, with the towns and parishes in their area

i) Press release on Cranbrook

Other

j) Local Councils Update November 2010

k) Minutes of meeting of Local Action Group 21 October

l) Notification from RegenSW of the move to a subscription based membership

m) Blackdown Hills AONB Annual Review 2009-10

n) Notification of the change of secretary of the Millennium Green Committee from Peter Corke to Heidi Radford

o) Correspondence from a resident asking for progress on the crossing near the Battishorne Play Area

p) Correspondence from a resident supporting the building of a community facility

q) Copy correspondence from Stags to Devon County Council expressing concern about the introduction of parking meters

r) Minutes of Northcote Lane Residents Association AGM 27 October

s) Invitation to the opening of “Present Makers 2010” at the Thelma Hulbert Gallery Saturday 20 November

t) The Clerk November 2010
The Clerk drew Members’ attention to item (h) and encouraged all Members to attend the presentation by North Dorset District Council. 

Members discussed the implications of item (i) regarding the start of the development at Cranbrook. Cllr Whitlock advised that the Chamber of Commerce was planning to look at the marketing opportunities and produce leaflets on Honiton for the future residents of Cranbrook. In response to a question, the Clerk was instructed to ascertain whether building materials for Cranbrook would be delivered by rail or by road as any road transport could seriously impact the A35.
Cllr Foster raised the question of the outstanding crossing for the Battishorne Play Area (item o) and the Clerk advised that Devon County Council had met with the police, agreed the location of the speed advisory signs and were now awaiting funding for the installation. Cllr Foster expressed his opinion that the measures being put in place were still not adequate.
10/181
To receive reports from Members with special responsibilities

Cllr Coombs : Millennium Green

Cllr Coombs advised that he continued to have concerns regarding the trees in the Millennium Green and hoped that an answer would be forthcoming at the Annual Meeting on 11 November.
Cllr Coombs : Footpaths

Cllr Coombs raised four concerns regarding footpath 22.

a) Devon County Council had removed FP22 (Oaklea to Ottery Moor Lane) from the Definitive Map. IT WAS RESOLVED that a Freedom of Information request be sent to Devon County Council asking why the footpath had been removed from the map, the date of the removal and the date of the extinguishing order.
b) East Devon District Council claimed not to own a 100m section of the path which had formerly been the result of the Highways Agency closing a verge so that it could become a footpath and East Devon having constructed a fence.

c) The extension at 74 Oaklea had been granted subject to the path not being closed. However the path was now blocked with no warning notices. The Clerk advised that she had already contacted East Devon District Council on this matter and it was in hand.

d) Erosion near the safety rail was now apparent after 2 years and surface stones were being thrown in the river exposing soil and resulting in a possible landslip.

Cllr Coombs’ concern was that if people were deterred from using this path, there would be claims that it was not used and was not needed.

Cllr Coombs also raised his concerns about the discussion regarding Stout Farm by the DCC Public Rights of Way Committee and stated that he felt the Town Council now needed to take action on this matter.

Cllr Halse left the meeting

Cllr Coombs : Roundball Wood

Cllr Coombs advised that it was possible for East Devon District Council to confer on the Town Council the power to make Roundball Wood into a nature reserve. The Town Clerk was instructed to follow this up.

Cllr Howard :Twinning Association
Cllr Howard advised that the next meeting of the Twinning Association would be at the Town Council on 19 November at 7.30pm.
Cllr Morgan : Safety Partnership
Cllr Morgan reported the following from the recent Safety Partnership meeting :

a) The yellow lines had been replaced at School Lane

b) The police were looking into the safety issues of students leaving Northcote Lane on to the High Street

c) An alcohol diverse scheme was being trialled

d) The Northcote Lane Residents Association were looking to increase their membership to encompass all of St Paul’s ward

Cllr Corke : Honiton Festival

Cllr Corke reported that there would be a meeting of the Honiton Festival the following day.

Cllr Cornwell : Thelma Hulbert Gallery

Cllr Cornwell advised that he had visited the Thelma Hulbert Gallery and met with the curator in his new role as the Council’s representative on the management group

Cllr Taylor : Citizens Advice

Cllr Taylor advised that he had attended his first Citizens Advice meeting; there were concerns over the budget but it was felt that Honiton would remain a main focus for the area.

Cllr Foster : Youth Liaison

Cllr Foster had tabled a report regarding the possibility of Student Advisors. It was agreed to defer this discussion to the Policy meeting.

Cllr Boom : The Glen

Cllr Boom advised Members that the annual meeting had been poorly attended but the decision had been taken to continue the work as a group of members of the public relying on the support of the Town Council but not directly run by the Town Council. He further advised that the scouts had been given a talk on bats and that the bat boxes they had made were being altered prior to them being installed. He was talking with Bicton College about the services of a tree surgeon. All new bulbs had been planted for the spring. East Devon District Council was about to cut down the tree growing out of the bridge. 
Cllr Whitlock paid tribute to the work done by Cllr Boom over many years and the massive changes that had been achieved in The Glen. The Council gave a vote of thanks to Cllr Boom for all his time and effort on this project.

Cllr Teare : Local Development Framework

Cllr Teare advised Members that there had been a public meeting and one “meet the people” session based on the questionnaires developed by the Council. There was to be a further “meet the people” session the following day. The LDF working group would be meeting on 15 November and he was confident that the submission to East Devon District Council would be able to express the views of residents as well as the Town Council.
Cllr Groves left the meeting

10/182
To review progress with the community complex

Cllr Teare reported that East Devon District Council remained committed to the project but not to the site at Lace Walk. Alternative sites were being discussed. Cllr Farnham urged all Members to ensure this project went ahead so that something was done for the town as a whole for the future.
Cllr Olive left the meeting

10/183
`To review progress with the Honiton maternity unit

Cllr Whitlock reported that NHS Devon had changed its mind over its proposals following pressure and informed debate. It had now been agreed to introduce a flexible approach to overnight stays and transfers and Honiton Maternity Matters were to be involved in setting the criteria. This decision would involve further recruitment by NHS Devon and it was now recognised that there would be a need to look at the effect of this decision across the whole County. 
10/184
To receive, consider and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Town Management Advisory Committee meeting held on 26 October 2010

The minutes having been previously circulated, IT WAS RESOLVED that they be agreed and signed.

Cllr Coombs raised the point that it was not surprising that no complaints had been received regarding the changes to bus service 380 as people had been unsure whether they had been able to access the bus due to a lack of bus stops. 
Cllr Teare advised that complaints about dog fouling should be addressed directly to East Devon District Council who would then send out wardens to investigate. Cllr Whitlock advised that he had spoken with the Honiton dog group who were planning to launch a joint campaign with the Town Council in the new year. 

10/185
To note the minutes of the meeting of the Traffic & Transport Working Group held 26 October 2010
Members noted that due to a poor attendance the working group had concentrated on the effects of potential changes to TRIP and on a submission to the LDF working group.
It was agreed that this working group had now substantially completed its task and should be re-absorbed back into the Town Management Advisory Committee.

10/186
To delegate powers to the Policy committee
Following the LDF working group meeting the Clerk had recommended that powers be delegated to the Policy committee meeting on 22 November so that it could agree the Town’s response to East Devon District Council’s consultation on the Local Development Framework Preferred Options. Following discussion IT WAS RESOLVED that the Policy committee meeting be cancelled and an extraordinary meeting of the Town Council be held at 7pm on Monday 22 November 2010.
10/187
To approve a list of cheques issued in September 2010
THECOUNCIL RESOLVED to approve the list of cheques issued in September 2010, at page 278, for £16710.59.

10/188
To note and approve income and expenditure 
THE COUNCIL RESOLVED to approve the income and expenditure for the first half of 2010 at page 279.
10/189
To close the meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.30pm

Signed Chair

22 November 2010


